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Mobile Home Parks.

Mobile Home Parks.



Recommendation:

That the report be received for information.

Report Summary

This report responds to an inquiry by Councillor R. Hayter regarding mobile home parks.

Previous Council/Committee Action

At the April 23/24, 2002 City Council Meeting, Councillor R. Hayter made the following inquiry:

“More than 30 years ago, the City of Edmonton Planning and Development Department prepared a research document entitled “Mobile Homes in the Urban Environment”, and its bold and forward thinking recommendations were approved by City Council.

The report concluded that the mobile home was being deprived of its ability to contribute to the City’s housing mix and recommended zoning changes to ensure that new Mobile Home Parks were located in “proper residential environments”.

1. I would like a report from the Administration providing:

a. An overview relating to how well the City has met this objective;

b. Statistics on the number and location of mobile home developments in the past 10 years; and

c. Statistics indicating how many mobile home subdivisions, in addition to the development in Castle Downs in the 1970’s, have been incorporated into new area development plans since that time.

2. What has the City done, through planning changes and/or incentives, to encourage the development of mobile homes and their integration into the urban environment?

3. Does the City’s Planning and Development Department have any recommendations on how the current situation might be improved?”

Report

The report referred to in the inquiry, “Mobile Homes in the Urban Environment” (Report), was prepared in 1968 by the Planning and Development Department.  The key recommendation of the Report was to develop a separate Zone suitable to the urban residential environment that would improve the physical and social quality of mobile home parks.  This would be achieved by: 1) prohibiting future mobile home parks in industrial and commercial areas; and 2) establishing minimum site and lot standards.  The intention would be to integrate mobile home parks into future urban residential neighbourhoods, including infill areas of the City, in order to benefit from amenities such as schools and parks.

Since the Report was prepared, important changes have occurred in the function and manufacture of mobile home type housing.  According to the Manufactured Housing Association of Alberta and Saskatchewan, the industry has two housing classifications.

Mobile homes (now referred to as manufactured housing) are factory built and moved on site, typically in parks that have one land owner. Sites are leased to owners of individual housing units.

Modular housing, a recent construction advancement, comprise factory build modules that are assembled on site with or without a basement.  They are located permanently on a single lot in an owner occupied situation in much the same way as “built-on-site” housing.

Over the past 30 years the trend has been to construct larger housing units which, in terms of size and cost of moving, constrains the ability and motive to relocate mobile (manufactured) housing once it is established on site.  The attractiveness of mobile and modular housing, therefore, relates predominately to the issue of affordability.  In the case of mobile home parks, the housing units are relatively inexpensive and affordability is further enhanced by leasing rather than owning the land.  In the case of  modular housing it is possible to buy more home, including customized features, with fewer dollars by benefiting from the cost efficiencies of factory based manufacturing and production.

In this context, the following is the response to the referral questions: 

1. a)
An overview relating to how well the City has met this objective (recommendations of the Report)?

· The Report recommended improvement to the development of mobile (manufactured) home parks by creating a separate identifiable Zone, stipulating more stringent lot and site regulations and ensuring adequate utility servicing.  The City has met these objectives by creating the (RMH) Mobile Home Zone, which is intended for the development of mobile home parks, stipulating lot and site regulations that either meet or exceed the guidelines proposed in the Report.  Provision of sewer, water, power and roadways are required for all new developments as specified by current City servicing standards.

b) Statistics on the number and location of mobile home developments in the past 10 years?

· There have been no new mobile (manufactured) home park developments in the past 10 years.

· Existing mobile home parks in Edmonton date back to the 1960’s and most notably the “boom” economy of the 1970’s. Attachment I shows a list of the 10 existing mobile home parks which contain 2485 housing units in total.  Attachment II, is a map showing their locations.

c) Statistics indicating how many mobile home subdivisions, in addition to the development in Castle Downs in the 1970’s, have been incorporated into new area development plans since that time?

· There have been no new mobile (manufactured) home parks incorporated into area development plans since the “boom” economy of the 1970’s.  The most recent mobile home park developments in comprehensively planned communities include the Castle View Village subdivision developed in the late 1970’s in Castle Downs and the Lee Ridge subdivision developed in the mid 1970’s in Millwoods involving approximately 195 dwellings.

· Existing mobile home parks can be placed into three groups, including: 1) Industrial or commercial environments such as the Jasper Place Mobile Home Park that reflect the early planning and development approach to mobile homes; 2) Large rural parks such as Westview Village developed in adjoining counties but annexed into the City; and, 3) Comprehensively planned parks such as Lee Ridge that are integrated suitably into residential communities.

2. What has the City done, through planning changes and/or incentives, to encourage the development of mobile homes and their integration into the urban environment?

While the recommendations of the Report have been achieved, the anticipated implementation of the zoning standards through comprehensively planned residential development has had limited success.  The reasons for this result are dynamic, including:

a) Designing an exclusive Zone for mobile (manufactured) home parks created two positive transitional conditions: 1) disallowing mobile home parks in inappropriate environments such as industrial and commercial areas; and  2) as a result of 1), increasing pressure to integrate new mobile home parks in residential neighbourhoods suitable to an urban lifestyle.  However, these conditions in themselves have been insufficient to overcome the issue of acceptance of mobile home parks within urban residential communities. It is evident from the lack of development that the anticipated transition has experienced difficulty.

b) In 1982 three rural mobile (manufactured) home parks were annexed into the City, including Westview Village, Maple Ridge and Evergreen communities.  In terms of meeting market demand, the supply of affordable mobile type housing may have been sufficiently met by these communities during the post “boom” period.

c) During the early 1980’s the RPL Zone was introduced to accommodate market demand for affordable “starter” housing.  To some extend the RPL Zone and the RMH Zone may be competing for the same consumer. In addition, the recent introduction of the modular home product has also presented an option for consumers.

d) The Report addressed the issue of implementation by observing that it would be improper for the City to arbitrarily rezone or zone new lands for mobile (manufactured) home parks without the consent of land owners or without due planning and development process.  The initiative, therefore, was left with land owners and developers to assess market conditions and to decide whether or not to incorporate mobile homes into the housing mix of their new neighbourhood plans.  Clearly this option has not been exercised.  Currently, the City does not provided any incentive beyond establishing a Zone and planning process to facilitate the appropriate development of mobile home parks within a residential environment.  It should be noted that during update of the new Zoning Bylaw, the general purpose of the RMH Zone was abbreviated by eliminating the words “in an environment suitable for residential purposes”.  The historical significance of this change was not appreciated and therefore it will be reincorporated into the purpose for the RMH Zone to reinforce the original intent of the Zone.

3. Does the City’s Planning and Development Department have any recommendations on how the current situation might be improved?

The primary underlying issue in this discussion is that of affordable owner occupied housing.  Therefore, the consideration of improvements to the current situation, that is the lack of mobile (manufactured) home parks in the typical urban residential community, should be reviewed within this context.

A key goal of the “creating liveable communities” strategy of the Municipal Development Plan is to “provide for choices regarding the types of developments in which people want to live and do business.”  Choices implies a range of housing product in terms of price and built form, a principle that is strongly supported by the City and the development and building industries. Concerning mobile home parks specifically, however, the land development concept of the Municipal Development Plan limits the expansion of the 3 large rural mobile (manufactured) home communities because of their location within areas designated for long term agricultural or industrial use.  These include Westview Village, Maple Ridge and Evergreen communities.  Therefore, based on land use policy and zoning, the only appropriate development of mobile home parks is within existing or future residential neighbourhoods.

To the issue of affordable owner occupied housing and the policy of choice, a mix of alternative solutions are available:

a) Recent amendments to the Zoning Bylaw, 12800, to accommodate “starter” housing in the RPL and RF4 zones illustrates the effort being made by the City and Industry to address the issue of affordability for “built-on-site” housing.  The Department is committed to monitoring the impact of compact residential development.

b) The modular home has added a new option to the mix.  Whereas the amendments to the RPL and RF4 zones were designed to reduce the cost of land, modular housing is intended to reduce the cost of the product.  Assuming market acceptance, modular housing in an urban environment is a viable option for all low density residential zones, especially those that target the “starter” market.

c) The major advantage of land lease mobile (manufactured) home parks is that the cost of land ownership can be avoided.  As acknowledged by the Manufactured Housing Association, the primary obstacle to the development of mobile home parks is that of negative image and perception.  To a lesser extent this constraint also applies to the acceptance of modular housing.  This is the main reason that the success of the factory built home industry has been greatest in rural environments where the issue of acceptance is less complicated by factors of compact space and land use compatibility.  Applying the RMH Zone to existing mobile home parks that are not designated for long term residential use perpetuates their existence in inappropriate locations.  It also ensures a larger long term supply of land for mobile homes in undesirable locations and thereby relieves pressure on developer and builder interests to provide for this housing form in properly planned residential environments.  Finding a solution may require a more proactive interventionist approach, for example, designating City owned land for mobile home park development.  It is worth noting that the two mobile home parks integrated into residential neighbourhoods (Castle View and Lee Ridge) were City sponsored housing projects.

· In the heated economy that Edmonton is currently experiencing, the issue of affordable housing has become more pressing.  As part of the Mayor’s Task Force on Affordable Housing, an interdepartmental committee has been formed to review affordability issues.  Through this committee the Department will ensure that discussion will consider planning and development options, including mobile (manufactured) home parks, that will address the need for affordable owner occupied housing.  The Department will also continue to liase with the development and building industries, including the Manufactured Housing Association, as part of this committee work to explore solutions that provide the widest choice of affordable housing for consumers.

Background Information Attached

1. List showing Mobile (Manufactured) Home Parks in Edmonton
2. Map showing Mobile (Manufactured) Home Parks in Edmonton
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